Dunnigan Advisory Committee
Wednesday, February 20 2013
Dunnigan Fire Hall

29145 Main St. 

Dunnigan, Ca 95937

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Neil Busch called the meeting to order at 7:09 pm.

ATTENDANCE

· 12 Members in attendance, Quorum present

·  2 Members absent:  Mel Smith, Madalene Lane
·  3 County representatives were present at this meeting

·  9 Residents and guests

·  Total in attendance, 24 members, guests and county representatives

NEW ADVISORY MEMBERS

Chairman Neil Busch introduced the two new members to the committee, David Hunt and Herman Brown.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Neil Busch opened Public Comments

· Dunnigan Fire Chief referenced a letter of complaint they received about one of the volunteer fireman.   The letter was unsigned and came from a Dunnigan resident.  He indicated this was the second letter of this type.  The volunteer fireman in question is a good person who lives in the community and not only serves as a volunteer fireman but is also a police officer.  The Fire Chief stated we have an open door policy and residents are welcome at any time to discuss their issues.  He went on to indicate the fire department’s response is now the fastest it has ever been.
Secretary Kirkland indicated we have not received any correspondence on this situation.
· W. Ingraham questioned who would be responsible for placing reflectors on the roadway at Road 4 and 99W.  Reflectors for south bound traffic only, due to obstructed vision by the trees.   Perhaps north bound as well.

· Supervisor Chamberlain questioned the signal at Road 8 and 99W.  Asked if it had been adjusted, he referenced the length of time for light to change.  

W. Ingraham indicated it had been.   Secretary Kirkland indicated she had received a couple of recent complaints after the county adjusted it.  She also indicated she had timed the light, the whole cycle took 1 ½ to 2 minutes to complete, too long.
1 minute for the entire cycle should be more than sufficient.
· Secretary Kirkland explained about a current situation referencing the Sheriff’s Dept. extremely slow response time to Dunnigan.  She explained she had talked with the Undersheriff who was looking into the problem.  Questioned the sheriff’s services we are paying for.  CFE experiencing criminal activity in the early morning hours.
· Community resident also provided details on a situation in the Hardwoods and the  response time.

Being no further Public Comments, public comments were closed.

COMMITTEE BUSINESS

Minutes

Chairman Neil Busch asked if there were any corrections or additions to the minutes of 
January 16, 2013
January 16, 2013
Motion by:  Wilma Gullatt to approve the minutes of January 16, 2013 as presented
Second by:   Willard Ingraham
Discussion:  none

Vote:      Yes:  11        No:  0     Abstain:  0               Motion:  Passed

DISCUSSION ITEMS

Dunnigan Specific Plan – Chairman Neil Busch opened discussion and asked Sharon O’Brien to update the committee on the progress being made.   She acknowledged Patrick Blacklock, County Administrative Officer to present the county’s update.
· Expecting completed application from developers

· Developers working on job to housing balance requirement
· Meeting with Elliott representative referencing truck stop at Road 8

Chairman Neil Busch questioned if the high cost was a factor
Patrick Blacklock indicated:

· South side of Road 8 has its entitlements for plans but a lot of infrastructure is still  needed.   Developer had two choices, back to board or proceed with infrastructure improvements.
· North side has expressed a desire to meet: has not done so as yet.

· If county offers incentives it triggers prevailing wage

Chairman Neil Busch questioned, is north side only looking at their own parcel rather than the 100 acres to the south?
Patrick Blacklock responded:

· North side a little small, if Elliott and the current owner came together it could be an attractive project.
· Sharon O’Brian indicated this could come together as part of the master plan.

Question:  Don’t all land owners have to split the cost of the infrastructure?

Patrick Blacklock responded whoever is recording the map is required to put in the infrastructure.
Patrick Blacklock stated that Love’s did not want to go to Road 8, not willing to invest any more money there.   They decided Dunnigan was no longer a viable site.
Chairman Neil Busch asked Sharon O’Brian to provide an update on where the application is at this point.

· Finalizing process, hope to submit by March 1, working on responding to all county comments on first draft and anticipate resubmittal of the second draft very soon.
· Elliott will work with county to attract another truck stop operation to Road 8, including provisions in the Specific Plan that allows for a quick development of a truck stop operation.  This includes correct zoning on both sides of Road 8 as well as expedited and deferred improvements.
· Willing to give land at Road 8 to accommodate truck stop plan

· Requesting county to start EIR process upon submittal of the 21nd draft. 
· Working on re-opening Bill & Kathy restaurant as part of the job/ housing balance requirement

Chairman Busch voiced concern about the long process this project has taken, wants to see it off the ground and moving forward.  Always different reasons for continual delays, taking longer to do this than the whole Yolo County General Plan.

Patrick Blacklock referenced the job/housing balance was part of the problem with it moving forward.
Chairman Neil Busch concerned about the plan being shoveled off.

Patrick Blacklock indicated this project has top priority.

Sharon O’Brien indicated if we could get a few roof tops it would be easier to bring in jobs.   Asking the county to approve a few roof -tops to entice businesses.
Secretary Kirkland voiced concerns:

· twelve years this committee has been working on this plan, 
· every time something is presented another reason to delay found.

·  Dunnigan needs a grocery store, medical clinic, library, school for the children, etc.   
·  Questionable is planning staff has the expertise to handle a project of this size.  
·  Concur a few roof tops is needed to attract business

·  We have 1418 people in Dunnigan 

·  Ace Hardware would be perfect as well as reopening the restaurant

·   It’s also up to this committee to go forward and attract business

·  But we have to have something to offer potential business 
W. Ingraham:  

· Who has the authority to set up truck stops

· Pilot poorly planned, to many traffic flow problems
· We do not want to have hazardous situation, Pilot is a poor set up
· Need a well- planned truck stop with spaces for trucks to get them off the road sides.
E. Linse:

· Applaud interest in reopening Bill & Kathy’s

· Referenced a senior community  in Arizona, perhaps some thought could be given to that approach and applied to part of the Dunnigan foot print,  perhaps there could be some negotiation on job/housing balance as seniors are not planning to be employed here.
· Referenced 3-5 years back, planners meeting with developers, list of 20 conflict point, could be of help if questions were brought to this advisory, we are interested in making this a nice community.
· Advisory interested in expediting this plan.  More useful if we had questions as we go forward.

Secretary Kirkland:
· Referenced 10 trucks parked on lot at corner of 99W and Road 8  as well as all along 99W to the auction yard

· Pilot and United not big enough to handle truck traffic

· New truck stop has to be bigger, more space for truck parking.
Love’s Truck Center – Love’s decided to move on
County Road 88  
Eric Linse:

· County could look to taking some of the money raised within the community to designate it be used to repair roads

· Road 88 now handles traffic for 150-200 homes and traveling RV’s.
· Road edge disappearing, road becoming narrow

· Referenced made to bridge on Road 88
· Would like to look at interconnection within the county, and basically those that service community streets
· If the community streets are in Dunnigan could we look to the contributions the community makes to sales tax and get some of those funds earmarked for those roads that act as community streets like 88A, B & C.

Stop sign at County Road 4 and 99W

Willard Ingraham:
· Need a four way stop at County Road 4 and 99W
· Traffic moving south traveling at high rate of speed, especially trucks
· Blind corner because of trees, not enough area to view oncoming traffic
· Lots of traffic coming north and entering Road 4 as well
· Hard to enter 99W north or south under current conditions
Supervisor Chamberlain will ask Panos about trimming trees to improve visibility. 

Discussion followed

Question referencing the county road list, can’t we get Road 88 on the list to be replaced.
Supervisor Chamberlain referenced the roads on the list to be redone.   Chairman  Neil Busch ask Supervisor Chamberlain to check and see what options are available to get County Road 88 repaired or replaced

PLANNING COMMISSIONER UPDATE
Chairman Neil Busch recognized Planning Commissioner Keith Williams.   Commissioner Williams recognized Supervisor Chamberlain.
Supervisor Chamberlain:

· Campers Inn project 

· Applicant thinks county is requiring to many conditions
· Too many homes in to small of space.

Secretary Kirkland:

· Referenced the project maps, stated as 19 acres but then deducting 4 acres for the storage units which leaves 15 acres to accommodate 152+ homes.  This equates to 10.3 houses per acre, Country Fair Estates is on 38.1 which includes the RV Park and RV storage, the density there is 7.5 units per acre which is the standard for mobile home parks.
· Referenced subdivision requirements that state only 20% of homes can be classified as affordable housing.  This project would be considered a subdivision.
· States in application this is affordable low cost housing, if county allows this, it goes against the 20% requirements
· Not against project, needs to be revised.

· Needs to follow county requirements and conditions
· Could affect aquifer in the Hardwoods with the additional water draw.

· Good idea just needs major work

E. Linse:

· Referenced storage area on part of his property

· Question type of businesses going in local commercial,  would  not include storage buildings

· County eliminated the use without checking out what the buildings would look like.

K. Williams:

· Referenced new zoning regulations

· Look at #11 regarding mobile home parks

· Recycle center, Yolo/Zamora, applying to triple in size, would increase truck traffic in area.

· Recycle center using a good process

ADDITIONAL COMMENTS

· W. Ingraham – mobile home park would add more traffic flow on County Road 88.  Hardwoods only has one way in and one way out.
· Supervisor Chamberlain – applicant trying to get road requirements reduced.
· K. Williams – referenced nitrate problems
· Mrs. Weber – referenced trash problems on County Road 2
· Chairman Neil Busch referred to dumpsters that were provided for this purpose in the past.   Community clean up days.
· Supervisor Chamberlain – take to landfill, they do have free days, will check
· A. Tatum – questions regarding the fire department procedures or concerns can be brought to the commissioner meeting the 2nd Wednesday of each month, public is invited, open door policy, we welcome comments.
· E. Linse – explanation on recycled water, how it can be cleaned and reused.
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
· Dunnigan Specific Plan
MOTION TO ADJOURN

Being no further business, Chairman Neil Busch called for a motion to adjourn.

Motion by:  Wilma Gullatt to adjourn the meeting

Second by:   Carole Long
Vote:      Yes:    12         No:    0         Abstain:      0         Motion:   Passed

Meeting Adjourned:   8:33 pm
Meeting minutes recorded on tape.

Respectfully Submitted

Deanna Kirkland, Secretary

Dunnigan Advisory Committee
